MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF
RIBBY WITH WREA PARISH COUNCIL

Held At Wrea Green Institute

On 16 June 2014 at 19.30 Hours 
Present: Cllrs. J.W. Dobson, Ms. P.M. Durran, K.J. Lupton,  Mrs. P.A. Naylor, 
Mrs. C.E. Wheatman, and Br. Cllr. F.A. Andrews. 
There were twenty-eight members of the public in attendance.

15/29 APOLOGIES and DECLARATION of INTERESTS
As both the chairman and vice chairman were absent Cllr. J.SW. Dobson was elected as acting chairman. 

1. Apologies:  Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell, J.C. Maskell, J. Molyneux, and 
Cty Cllr. P. Rigby

2. Declarations of Interest: None recorded.
3. Written Request for New SPI Dispensation – None received.

15/30 The MINUTES of the meeting of the 28 May 2014, which had previously been circulated to all councillors, were approved and signed by the Chairman.
15/31 POLICE/CRIME and DISORDER

1. Community Beat Officer’s Report:-  In the absence of a police representative 
there was no report.
15/32 PLANNING  
1. Applications:-
14/0225 83 Ribby Road


Erection of 2 Detached Houses following Demolition of Existing


The meeting was opened from 19.35 hours to 19.45 hours to allow attendees to make their views known.

The Council OBJECT to the proposal.

Although there is no objection to the demolition of the property and acknowledging that the site is suitable for two dwellings the proposal is not acceptable on the following basis:-

1) It is out of keeping with the current streetscene.  The properties along this stretch of Ribby Road both ways from number 83 are rural/period style and the introduction of two large “urban” style houses will destroy the character of this part of the village.
2) The proposed dwellings are overbearing in relation to the neighbouring properties in view of their height..
3) Number 85A will suffer from an unacceptable loss of light.
4) With the development of a wall along the East side of the properties the access to the rear of the cottages to the East will be adversely affected from what is a busy thoroughfare road.
5) There is a record of localised flooding at this location which would need to be addressed as part of any planning conditions. The proposed development is within 20 metres of a watercourse, Wrea Brook, which is underground across the road on the front of Wray Crescent.
14/0362 7 Bryning lane

First Floor Extension to Rear and Erection of Replacement Garage to Rear.

No Objection.

14/0364 Land at Rear 12 Willow Drive


Proposed Erection of One detached House.

No Objection subject to fitting in with the current strretscene.

14/0302 Land East of willow Drive



Outline Planning for up to 100 Houses including Access Following 



Demotion of 15 Willow Drive.

The meeting was opened from 20.01hours to 20.35 hours to allow the attendees to air their views.

The COUNCIL OBJECT to the proposal for the following reasons:-

In view of the prospective increase in housing created by the recently approved residential developments in the village this application, to provide an additional 100 dwellings, is not sustainable being excessive in scale for Wrea Green. It will detract from the character of the area in question which is mainly within the evolving Local Plan’s “area of separation.”  It is in countryside outside the village settlement area and considered contrary to the extant Fylde Local Plan, the National  Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) as well as the emerging Fylde Local Plan. As the latter is progressing through the consultation period it should, in line with our MP’s views and, despite the applicant’s comments, add weight to any planning decision. The recent Planning Inspectorate comments within the four appeals indicated that that the village could sustain an additional 100 houses to include the 74 which were agreed at that time. There are also several small additional new proposals currently being considered.
Despite the apparent lack of a Fylde Borough 5 year housing supply, this application is not considered sustainable as it does not address any of the three dimensions of the NPPF.  It is contrary to SP2 and HL2 of the Fylde Local plan, and the NPPF which seeks to promote sustainability. In addition a realistic accessibility calculation would produce a very low total score.

Although Story Homes did have representation meetings both with the Parish Council and residents, the company took absolutely no notice of any views expressed. In addition, this development would create a further imbalance to the village and would be contrary to the evolving Neighbourhood Plan which, although still to go to the official referendum, has already been accepted and approved be the village’s residents. Also the proposed mix of housing would not meet the needs of the village where bungalows for the ageing population are called for and should be a priority. 
This application would represent the irreversible loss of versatile good quality agricultural land outside the village settlement area.  The local farmers are in need of such land and this Council refutes the developer’s assessment of the land quality. As you are aware, the Parish Council has in recent years developed a thriving allotment area on similar land in the parish. This has been achieved by introducing satisfactory drainage on land that previously regularly had surface flooding and was in an extremely wet condition.  Once again developers are trying to downgrade land quality because of poor previous husbandry not on a realistic land assessment basis. Therefore, Policy EC3 of the Emerging Plan would not be complied with. 

The development would  also create a harder urban edge to what is a rural view of a rural village when approaching from the A583  along Ribby Road to the village. 

The poor village sewage infrastructure will be further over loaded by this proposed development, particularly if looked at in conjunction with the other recently approved developments and not solely as a stand alone arrangement.  As you will be aware 75% of the sewage from the Richmond Avenue extension site is to be linked to the Ribby Road system, which is already under severe pressure, and surface water from the Richmond Avenue extension is also to be directed to Wrea Brook, when previously it went to a different location.  The village pumping station at The Brooklands is already often under so much pressure that at times effluent overflow has to be directed to Wrea Brook, apparently quite acceptable to United Utilities but not the local residents who suffer the consequences. Residents lower down Wrea Brook are also alarmed at the potential additional water that would be directed to this water course as localised flooding is already evident from time to time, and it is also evident at the Ribby Road/Willow Drive roundabout which would be in close proximity to the entrance to this site. This situation is exacerbated by the fact that United Utilities does not appear to have any idea of the sewage/waste water systems that are extant within the parish.

Whilst there can be no planning issue relating to the proposed Willow Drive entry to the site, it is hard to understand how at peak “trip times” the Willow Drive/Ribby Road Roundabout will be suitable on a road safety basis. A traffic police review has already indicated that on the existing traffic flow the roundabout is “not fit for purpose”  and dangerous. It was originally implemented to service 34 houses.  The proposed development would more than double the traffic flow which would most likely also develop Ribby Avenue into a “rat run” so that queueing traffic could leave the site from Manor Road, another entry to Ribby Road.

 In short, with the additional housing already approved, this development is not sustainable on an economic, environment or social basis. It would also merely add to the destruction of the character of this rural village. 
2. Update from CAPOW – John Rowson advised that the CAPOW newsletter
is due out shortly and will cover all details. 

· However, FBC’s housing number situation is being scrutinised by the committee. 

· There have been some problems at the Villa with there has been a breach of planning conditions. These are being observed by the Environment Protection Officer.
· The Richmond Avenue extension water collection ditch is now in place but it is not “fit for purpose” as it is already full of water.

· PINS has responded regarding the CAPOW letter relating to the deficiencies/errors in the Planning Inspector’s 4 appeal documents stating that too much is being requested but offering a visit to Bristol to review the paperwork. Mark Menzies, MP, has written to Nick Boles. 

·   The Fracking planning consultation advice has been received and a response is expected by 6 July. CAPOW is still not happy with the level of regulation that has been indicated. 

15/33 RECREATION GROUNDS and OPEN SPACES 
1. TPOs in The Parish – The Clerk advised that Andrew Stell had promised, if possible, to arrange for the Ribby with Wrea TPO document to be furnished. It was RESOLVED  to defer this item to the next meeting.  

2. Development of the Wild Flower Area (15/22 5.)) – Cllr. Mrs. C.E. Wheatman reported that Liz Walton, Parks Development Officer, FBC, had been very helpful.  Next Spring the top layer of grass should be removed by a special machine and left for a little time to help germination of the existing wild flowers. Cllr. Mrs. Wheatman has found three volunteers to date but it is hoped the village primary school will become involved. There will be need for some finance but there are grants available which will be pursued.
The next phase is that at the end of the Summer the existing wild flower area should be strimmed to say half an inch. R.Lancaster & Son will be asked to undertake this task at the right time.

3. Pump on The Green -  This topic is to be on the next agenda.

4. Use of The Green to Assist with Holiday Child Care in School Holidays 
The Clerk reported that Jan Potter, Headteacher, Ribby with Wrea CE Endowed Primary School, advised that parents were keen for her to provide summer holiday clubs to assist in the provision of child care cover during the school holidays. She was requesting permission for organised providers which had sport links to use the green for part of the school day – Monday to Fridays.   All the parties would have public liability at a minimum of £5m and on the basis that individual risk assessments were received prior to the organisation using the Green it was RESOLVED that the Council approved the request.

15/34 FINANCIAL and STANDING ORDERS MATTERS

1.  Parish Council Draft Accounts for the Period Ended 31 May 2014 

(Appendix 2) – The Clerk circulated and outlined the budget comparisons which were accepted and approved.  

2. Purchase of Defibrillator Box(15/20 5.) – The clerk advised that the net cost of the defibrillator box is £525-00 Plus Vat. It was RESOLVED that the Council would make this payment in pursuance of section 137 of 1972 LGA and the basis that the councillors are fully satisfied that it will be for the benefit of some, if not all, of the inhabitants of the village.  The payment will initially come out of the Amenity Reserve Budget. In this respect part of the Amenity Reserve budget is to be allocated for this purchase and Section 137 expenditure increased by £575. It is hoped, however, that the Council will obtain a grant to cover this expenditure.  
3.  Payment of Accounts:-
The following payments were agreed:-

300060 H.J. Gigg

June Salary
         `

£626-78 net

300061 L. Weatherby         
June Salary
         `

£330-00 net

300062 HMRC

June
Payment
      `  
£173-21 net

300063 HJ Gigg

Quarterly Expenses

£  97-44 net
300064 J. Wildish Lands
Grass Cutting May

£268-00 net £321-60 gr
300065 Wrea Gn Institute
First Tranche Grant

£150-00 net

300066 P. Wilson

Refund Allotmt Indemnity
£  10-00 net

300067 Mowerpower

Repair W?Memorial Mower £ 20-34 net £  24-41 gr 
300068 Turtle Engineering
Defibrillator Box

£575-00 net £690-00 gr

300056 SLCC


REFUNDED
15/35 FYLDE BOROUGH/LANCASHIRE COUNTY COUNCILS

1.1. Lancashire County Councillor Report  - In Cllr. Rigby’ absence there was
no report.
1.2. Fylde Borough Councillor Report – Cllr. F.R. Andrews advised that FBC is

exerting pressure on officers to produce the Local Plan as quickly as legally possible. The change from the cabinet to committee system will be implemented in May 2015. Two new roads affecting the Fylde, the Preston link road to the M55 and the East/West link road around Preston have been financially approved.  Cllr. Andrews agreed to follow up Cllr. Mrs. Wheatman request to have a litter bin placed by the Ribby Hall Leisure Village bus stop (outside the centre) as rubbish was building up.

15/36 VILLAGE ACTIVITIES  

1. Best Kept Garden Competition 2014 – Councillors agreed to select candidates for this competition whilst undertaking the forthcoming newsletter drop. Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor agreed to ask Andy Foley, Plant Emporium, if he will undertake the final judging. Alternatively, another judge will have to be found.
2. United Utilities & Environment Agency – The Clerk advised that he had managed to contact Dave Hortin, Environment Agency Planning Officer, who had agreed to a meeting and given a list of potential dates.  The 25 June was the preferred date if still available. 

3. A Village Open Garden Event 2015 – Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor suggested that this could be an event to replace the Village Best Garden Competition. The Clerk advised that this potential event was included in the Summer newsletter currently with the printers. 
4. Lancashire Best Kept Village Competition – The Clerk advised that Village Pride Day had been poorly attended, probably in view of the very inclement weather. However, the seven people that had turned up had done a lot of good work.  He felt that another evening is now necessary to concentrate on the “black spots” before the North West in Bloom judging on 11 July.
The Clerk was instructed to contact R. Lancaster & Son to undertake the usual hedge cutting and also to strim around the weeping ash.

 5. North West in Bloom Competition and Judging Visit 11 July 2014 – Cllr. Mrs. P.A. Naylor reported that the production of the booklet and itinerary were in hand.  The Clerk advised that he would furnish Cllr. Mrs. Naylor with the tub sponsors for 2014 and the fruit tree plan at the orchard. 
1/37 PARISH COUNCIL MATTERS  

1. Civic Sunday Arrangements – 6 July 2014 – The invites have gone out and the Deputy Mayor and Consort are to attend. The service is at 9.30 a.m. with assembly at the Church rooms at 9.15 a.m.  
2. CAB Representative – Food Bank and feedback from CAB AGM  - Cllr. Mrs. C.E. Wheatman reported that the food bank is up and running and there is a text in the church magazine and the Council newsletter and a notice is to go on the noticeboard.  The collection is at the Institute on 11 and 12 July 2014.
The CAB AGM is on 18 June 2014.
15/38 HIGHWAYS  

1. J.W. Dobson advised that he is monitoring two overgrowing hedges on Ribby Road.
15/39  CLERK’S REPORT (Appendix 1)

The Clerk’s report, which was circulated to all members before the meeting, was noted and accepted. Cllr. J.W. Dobson advised that Marion Gelder, Executive Secretary LALC, was the speaker at the LALC Fylde Branch meeting on 18 June 2014.
15/40 The Meeting Closed at 22.10 hours. 
The Next Meeting is on the 14 July 2014.     







Cllr. Mrs. J.L. Wardell




14 July 2014.

Chairman
